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July Meeting notes and updates 
We had a surprisingly robust turnout for our summer Board meeting in Abington.  Chairman 

White and Ms. McCarthy’s hot breakfast offerings must have been a draw! Or was it the 

Director’s strawberry shortcake?  Bylaws and budget? 

ReCollect 

Grant Smith (in person) and Jenny English (by phone) introduced ReCollect, a digital recycling 
communication tool for local and regional governments. ReCollect “delights residents “with its 
trash program app, accessed through a widget on the municipality’s website.  ReCollect has 
hundreds of customers in North America, and more overseas. It is an effective part of a wider 
outreach menu.  Subscriptions may be by town, county, or cooperative.  Subscribers have 
reported reductions in contamination and reduced call volumes after implementation. 

The Somerville “Waste Wizard” was demonstrated.  Using the My Schedule tool, residents can 
type in their address, learn the collection day, and set up a text, email or phone reminder.   A 
printable calendar shows pickup days and events, with embedded details.  The Waste Wizard 
also enables users to type in a material and learn what to do. (Director’s note:  the SSRC’s 

https://recollect.net/solutions/waste/
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Recycling A-Z page provides similar information).  If the item is not on list, the request is sent to 
the Town contact, where an adjustment can be made behind the scenes. 

Using their Campaign feature, educational messages are added to reminders, i.e. street 
sweeping, no plastic bags.  The Service Alert notifies about snow closures and delays in 
targeted zones or town-wide.  The Need Help? menu can be set up to report service problems, 
redirect to another page, etc.   

It is modifiable for drop-off towns, who can 
select which tools they want.   

Grant demonstrated the game “Recycling 
Right in Newton”, which was fun and 
engaging, and can be customized.   

ReCollect’s tech team can integrate the 
program with GIS and work order systems.  A 
one-hour online workshop and guide shows 
how to build the user base.  They can help 
with templates.   

Pricing is based on households served and 
tools selected.  For example, 4400 households, Waste Wizard app only costs $2000/year, 
including set up fee.  Minimum setup time is 2 weeks. RDP funds may be used to pay. Call Jenny 
at (888) 402-6936, or email info@recollect.net. 

Bylaws revision  

The Board unanimously approved the first revision of the SSRC bylaws since 1999.   

The Bylaws Committee of Mr. Wyatt, Ms. Mavrogeorge and Chairman White, with help from 

Director Galkowski, recommended many edits.   Attorney Paul DeRensis provided legal advice. 

Changes include: adding definitions, making terminology consistent, reordering for flow, 

adjusting the Director’s spending limit from $250 to 500, providing Executive Board emergency 

spending authorization, changing due date for dues from 7/31 to 8/15, and adjusting quorum 

from six towns to one-third of towns.   

The updated version is posted here. 

FY18 budget   

The new budget had not yet been reviewed by the EBoard at the time of the meeting.  The 

Board discussed each, and authorized EBoard to review and adjust next week.   

The Final version is here. 

Vendor issues discussion 

E-waste: Individual towns may not need their own contract if they use a State Contract vendor. 

Rockland reported being pleased with RMG cost, service.  Whitman’s Town Manager confirmed 

http://ssrcoop.info/index.php/recycling-a-z
http://ssrcoop.info/images/board-docs/SSRC_bylaws_rev7-24-17.pdf
http://ssrcoop.info/images/board-docs/SSRC_bylaws_rev7-24-17.pdf
https://drive.google.com/file/d/0Bx8uqL-4zro-S3ZrOEM1U3pyMlU/view?usp=sharing
https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1Pa5taI1NC6cOtO8lX2mOxdGhrpLJAM0-fuKmMfkVQ_o/edit?usp=sharing
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that municipalities may be held liable for ultimate disposition, if their service provider manages 

improperly.  The Director confirmed that RMG, CRS, and GPR have current insurance and 

certification. 

Bottle and can redemption:  Hanson reported not being paid by their vendor. Hingham 
reported that South Shore Redemption picks up at the transfer station, provides good service 
and payment.  Call (781) 383-3100. 

Books:  One of our book recyclers hasn’t paid Abington for 5 months.  Hingham will check. 
Hanson, Rockland are not having issues that they are aware of.  The Director will follow up. 
(Update:  Director connected with the sservice provider.  The boss was unaware of nonpayment, 
reported temporary cash flow issues.  Sent checks on Sept. 8) 

 MAC report (Todd Koep)  

 Todd thanked our solid waste managers and director Claire for a great effort in getting the 

June SMRP grant applications in.  180 munis applied for Recycling Dividend Program in FY18, up 

from 161 in 2017.  Most of the increase was in SE3, our region.  Grant requests rose from 

$1.46M in FY17 to $2.3M FY18.  In SE3, 15 munis applied for 22 items in FY17, this year 24 

munis requested 55 items.   

The next Southeast Municipal Recycling Council meeting is in Middleboro on 9/13, featuring 

mercury management and program support.  

Executive Director’s Report   

The six spring HHW collections saw slightly 

lower attendance than in 2016, but 146 

(13.2%) were visitors, continuing a steady 

increase.  

The fall HHW schedule is published here, 

with six events.  The Director encourages 

towns to opt for blanket authorization for 

residents to attend any SSRC HHW collection.  

Cardboard must be separated from the trash 

at collections.  Troupe Waste had one of our loads rejected at the disposal facility for violating 

the waste ban on cardboard.  How embarrassing!  We collected cardboard separately at the 

Scituate collection, and at least 25% of the trash was cardboard. The “limit” is 10%. 

Digital media intern sought 

The Director is seeking intern for assistance with online presence, see posting here.  

 

http://ssrcoop.info/index.php/hazardous-waste
http://mailchi.mp/3b12147dccac/volunteerintern-sought-textile-bin-locator-social-media-help?e=5761f3ced6
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RECO Summer report- Cohasset, Duxbury 
By Julie Sullivan, SSRC Recycling Education and Compliance Officer 

Claire and I attended a Cohasset BOS meeting in mid-June, at which they revised the 

regulations.  The Cohasset Mariner published two articles,  How Not Recycling impacts your 

wallet, and Getting recycling out of the trash bin in Cohasset, 

Following an initial evaluation, I focused on PAYT/no recyclables in the trash at the Cohasset 

Recycling and Transfer Facility, where I spent the end of June and first half of July doing my 

education and enforcement duties.  After I completed this role, I filed 76 RTF Infraction Notices 

with the Cohasset Board of Selectmen's office for failure to use a blue PAYT bag, recyclables in 

the trash, or both. I also recorded an interview with 143TV (Cohasset's public access station) 

and drafted a comprehensive report of my findings from my time at the Cohasset RTF. 

Thanks to Mary Snow for providing the following data, showing that our RECO program had a 

measurable impact on Cohasset’s waste streams: 

 

In mid-July, I began designing outreach materials and planning the outreach process for 

Duxbury. The Duxbury Clipper  published an article I wrote about the benefits of recycling right 

in a single-stream recycling facility, and information about our program at the transfer station 

was posted on the town website. Later in the month, I started my work at the Duxbury Transfer 

Station. I spent hours brainstorming what they could possibly be doing better, but to no avail - 

which is the best kind of problem to have! By mid-August, I wrapped up, concluding that the 

Duxbury Transfer Station is a well-run facility with excellent staff, a remarkably clean 

recyclable stream, and residents who are very attentive to the transfer station rules. A big 

thank you is in order for Dave and the Transfer Station staff for being hospitable to me and 

helping out with enforcement, and Director Peter Buttkus and the DPW staff for helping me get 

the ball rolling and answering all of my burning questions. 

As my transfer station duties in Duxbury ended, my curbside enforcement duties in Abington 

began. In conjunction with MassDEP and The Recycling Partnership, Abington BOH staff have 

spent months gearing up for a curbside enforcement program using materials and methods 

from the Recycling IQ Kit.   Our team has been hitting the streets and "OOPS" tagging non-

compliant residents.  Three weeks into the program, we are pleased to already be observing 

some positive behavioral changes.  Read more from Todd, below.  

http://cohasset.wickedlocal.com/news/20170615/getting-recycling-out-of-trash-bin-in-cohasset
http://cohasset.wickedlocal.com/news/20170615/getting-recycling-out-of-trash-bin-in-cohasset
http://cohasset.wickedlocal.com/news/20170617/cohasset-recycling-how-not-recycling-impacts-your-wallet
http://cohasset.wickedlocal.com/news/20170615/getting-recycling-out-of-trash-bin-in-cohasset
http://www.town.duxbury.ma.us/Public_Documents/DuxburyMA_Transfer/index
http://us9.campaign-archive2.com/?u=196bcc5ad0fec96ca4d234ba3&id=8042ee3e81&e=f2d25b7cea#_Introducing_The_Recycling
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Abington Recycling IQ Kit Update  

By Todd Koep, MassDEP Municipal Assistance Coordinator 

Abington started tagging contaminated single stream recycling 

containers on August 21st, targeting plastic bags as the primary 

contaminant.  Secondary items targeted included food waste, 

tanglers and trash in the recycling carts.   

Two mailings were sent out before the tagging began, a general 

do and do not recycle flyer as well as a No Not Bag Recyclables 

flyer.  Several signs and A-Frames were set out a day or two 

before the feet hit the street as well.  

I helped out with the tagging the first week; it was great to have my feet on the street with 

them.  (Sharon White and Claire Galkowski had turns flipping lids too).  The primary tagging 

crew consists of two teams with two taggers per team:  Lorraine Mavrogeorge, Julie Sullivan 

from SSRC, Stephanie Carlisle and Jo An Beckwith.   

The first three week stats are below: 

 

week 1 week 2 week 3 

total HH 1012 1012 1012 

total tags 140 74 47 

TY tags n/a 102 140 

tag % 13.8% 7.3% 4.6% 

The team walked the streets, tagged bins that were contaminated and did some onsite training 

of the residents that were wondering why they were getting a big red "Oops" tag.   

Photos: RECO Julie Sullivan educates and encourages Abington resident Cheryl; Abington WREC 
Lorraine Mavrogeourge, JoAn Beckwith, Stephanie Carlisle, Abington Health Agent/SSRC 
Chairman Sharon White, MAC Tod Koep 

Kingston BOH puts non-reporting haulers on 
notice  
Last spring, the Kingston Board of Health passed a regulation requiring private trash haulers to 

provide recycling as part of their service, and included in the cost.  It also required that they 

report trash and recycling tonnages (estimated, if loads are mixed with material from other 

towns), where they were delivered, and provide supporting documents (i.e. trip tickets).   

Three weeks after the first reporting deadline of July 31, four permitted haulers had not 

submitted their data.  Health Agent extraordinaire Henny Walters, who had reached out to the 
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SSRC for help and guidance in implementing these rules, shared that she had sent violation 

notices on August 27 via certified mail to the four out of six permitted haulers for failing to 

submit their reports.  The notices included the following language: 

 

To date, one of the four haulers has forwarded the documentation, with apologies. 

Henny is very glad that Julie will be assisting her in enforcement of this rule in the winter.   

Stand by to find out what happens after the Board of Health meeting!  

Marshfield Fair recycling continues to thrive 
Recycling at the Marshfield Fair is a model of event recycling and 

education, thanks to Ann McGovern’s tireless and consistent 

leadership, a group of dedicated Recycling volunteers, support 

from Fair leaders and Mike DelPrete, Jr., the cooperation of Fair 

vendors, and a 2004 MassDEP grant to the SSRC.  Together we 

have rescued about 70 tons of Fair waste over the years! 

According to Ann, last month we again recycled 2 full 30 cy roll-

offs of cardboard and overfilled one with bottles & cans.  Thanks 

again to Mike DelPrete, Jr. for providing roll off service to the 

Fair, gratis. We also composted over 400 lbs of produce, lemon 

peels, onion skins, bedding and straw.  

Vendors did the best job ever – 35 ribbons wasn’t enough!  The 

Fair had to rustle up another 15 to acknowledge outstanding 

vendors’ roles in making the recovery efforts a success. Fair leaders deserve credit for their 

additional outreach, both written and in person, to vendors on how to recycle at the Fair, and 

for providing the ribbons.  The Fair has really stepped up with other resources too, especially 

the recycling collection crew - 4-5 additional staff for 11 days!    

Fairgoers too are doing a better job recycling and keeping the fairgrounds clean, perhaps an 

offshoot of the recycling program.  Director Galkowski, who volunteered for Sunday night 

cleanup, was again amazed at how pristine the materials in the recycling bins and carts were, 

especially compared with other public space efforts. Could they be reading the SSRC signs?  Or 

is it the distinctive recycling carts and bins?  Whatever it is, it’s working.   
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Ann reports that she couldn’t keep the giveaway compost wheelbarrow filled - the samples 

were incredibly popular this year.  Several people commented that they’d taken some before 

and it had a wonderful effect on their plants! 

The post-Fair cleanup went great.  Janine’s husband Mark Bishop and her brother Joe Delaney 

came with a trailer to gather the carts and bins. Bob Griffin did the same with his pickup, with 

help from John Kramer.  Judy Grecco and Ann collected cardboard with the Grounds Crew.  

Janice McPhillips joined them to wash and store the bins and carts in the 4H barn. 

Other volunteers who helped out throughout the fair included veterans Chris, Maureen and 

Tony Leonido, Carole McCarthy, and Brendan Loflin. 

We’ve used the original equipment (the blue ones) for 14 years now! Due to some attrition, we 

could use more recycling bins or carts, if available from other municipalities.  

Thanks to everyone for their help and support for the 14th year of recycling and composting at 

Marshfield Fair! 

Mattress recycling bill, demonstration  

How would you like to see a State official 

help fillet a mattress?  Keep reading.  

The Mass. Product Stewardship Council 

(MASSPSC ), a program of MassRecycle, thanks 

Senator Donoghue of Lowell for filing the 

mattress recycling bill that establishes a 

study commission to examine the state of 

mattress disposal and recycling, including 

how to save millions for taxpayers and municipalities.  The ultimate goal is to enact an 

extended producer responsibility law, which is supported by the mattress industry. 

We are currently working to get co-sponsors for the bill. Passing this Bill will bring us one step 

closer to pragmatic mattress recycling in the state. 

The SSRC will discuss sending a cosponsor request letter to the South Shore delegation at its 

September meeting.  With about 28% of our area population, our five Member towns that track 

it collected over 3000 mattresses from residents in 2016.  Other towns take it with their C&D.  

Based on that number, the cost to residents and municipalities is estimated at well over 

$200,000/year. 

The filing of this bill will be highlighted by an exciting mattress recycling demonstration at the 

State House on September 28th at 10:30 AM in the Great Hall.   UTEC, a mattress 

recycler/social service agency in Lowell, will conduct the demo. 

http://massrecycle.org/images/MR_MattressRecyclingBill.pdf
http://ssrcoop.info/index.php/component/jevents/eventdetail/67/-/mattress-recycling-demonstration?Itemid=101
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Post-consumer paper prices rise, then fall 
by RecyclingMarkets.net Staff, Resource Recycling, September 12, 2017 (excerpts) 

After a meteoric rise, prices for recovered OCC and sorted fiber have both seen decreases over the past 

month. PET plastic has held steady and HDPE has gained around 10%, continuing an upward trend. 

Old corrugated containers (PS 11) national average prices have dropped 12 %, from a high of 

$174.06/ton in early August to the current $155.31/ton. This represents a return to March 2017 levels. 

At this time last year, OCC price levels were 47 percent lower, when the material was trading at a 

national average of $105.31.  

The current national average of sorted residential papers (PS 56, formerly PS 8 News) has dropped 16%, 

from a high of $90.31/ ton in August 2017 to the current level of $78.13. This represents a return to June 

2017 levels. In March 2016 this grade was trading 32% higher, at… $103.13/ ton. 

On the plastics front, the current national average price of post-consumer PET bottles and jars has held 

steady during the past month, currently trading at 15.71¢/pound. A year ago, this common curbside 

grade was trading 48 percent lower, at 10.65¢/pound. 

HDPE grades experienced healthy bumps since mid-August. The post-consumer natural high-density 

polyethylene (HDPE) national average from curbside collection programs is now at 30.16¢/pound, up 10 

percent from this time last month. This is nearing the levels of March 2016, when this grade was trading 

at 32.56¢/pound. 

…color HDPE has risen 11% in the past four weeks, now trading at 15.25¢/pound. More 

These prices are as reported on the Secondary Materials Pricing (SMP) Index. This pricing 

represents what is being paid for post-consumer recyclable materials in a sorted, baled format, 

picked up at most major recycling centers. 

Roundup of the latest developments on China’s 
ban 
by Resource Recycling Editorial Staff, September 6, 2017 

5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ ƴƻǘŜΥ  /Ƙƛƴŀ Ƙŀǎ ǇǊƻǇƻǎŜŘ ǊŜǎǘǊƛŎǘing or eliminatingf the import of many types of 

recyclables by year end.  Although the majority of US post-consumer paper and cardboard are 

processed domestically, this could have a significant impact on markets if enacted. 

Chinese importers enter their fourth month without renewed import quotas, and the Institute 

of Scrap Recycling Industries (ISRI) says meeting a 0.3 percent contamination limit is impossible. 

Paper crackdown: Chinese importers have not received renewed permits allowing additional 

imports for more than three months. According to paper market publication RISI, importers are 

http://www.recyclingmarkets.net/
https://resource-recycling.com/recycling/2017/09/12/post-consumer-curbside-paper-prices-fall/
https://resource-recycling.com/recycling/author/editorial-staff/
https://www.risiinfo.com/content-gateway/pulpandpaper/news/china-tightens-the-screws-on-rcp-imports-domestic-prices-soar-161423.html?industryId=21
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not confident they’ll receive new permits any time soon. Sources told the publication Chinese 

authorities are continuing to step up inspections at the border, particularly on recovered paper 

shipments. Mills predict import allowances will be reduced next year and that the process for 

approval will become more rigorous. 

Survival advice: Although the policy change will bring challenges for recycling companies and 

municipal programs, The Recycling Partnership (TRP, which developed the Recycling IQ Kit) says 

the impact can be reduced if all players ensure their stream is as clean as it can be. TRP 

suggests municipal programs keep in touch with their MRFs, ensuring both parties understand 

which materials are contaminating the stream. With that information, municipal programs can 

work with the public to cut down on contaminants, thus creating the highest-value recyclables. 

Feedback on specifics: The Institute of Scrap Recycling Industries (ISRI) has responded to new 

details about the materials that will be allowed into China. In an Aug. 25 letter to Chinese 

officials, ISRI described language in new regulations that would limit allowable contaminant 

levels to 0.3 percent or less. That restriction, ISRI said, “will effectively result in a ban on the 

importation of all these commodities.” For reference, under ISRI’s published scrap 

specifications, paper shipments are generally allowed with between 1 percent and 5 percent 

contamination. 

The Solid Waste Association of North America (SWANA) has submitted comments to the World 

Trade Organization about the Chinese imports ban which says that suddenly cutting off China 

as a downstream outlet will lead to many recyclables being burned or disposed of in landfills. 

SWANA asks Chinese officials to consider “a clearly defined five-year phase out of material 

subject to the (ban) to allow sufficient time for the global marketplace to adjust to China’s 

policy.”  More 

 

EVENTS   

(click here  for details)  

MassRecycle Southeast Municipal Recycling Council, Wed., Sept. 13, 8:45-noon, topic and 
location TBA  

SSRC Breakfast meeting, Thurs., Sept 14, 8:50-10:30 am, Duxbury Senior Center, 
Weyerhauser Room, 10 Mayflower St. 

Mattress recycling demonstration, Thurs., Sept. 28, 10:30 am, Mass. State House Great Hall.  
Presented by UTEC of Lowell to highlight a mattress recycling study bill. 

SSRC Breakfast meeting, Thurs., Oct. 19, 8:50-10:30 am, Abington Town Hall, Cotter Room, 
500 Gliniewicz Way. 

Please like and follow the SSRC on  ! 

http://mailchi.mp/recyclingpartnership.org/apply-now-free-grants-for-2017-resource-recycling-conference-2488693?e=d34d2ce82d
http://www.isri.org/docs/default-source/default-document-library/2017-08-25-isri-comments-to-china-mep-on-gb-16487-standards.pdf?sfvrsn=2
https://swana.org/News/NewsDetail.aspx?nc=352
https://resource-recycling.com/recycling/2017/09/06/roundup-latest-developments-chinas-ban/
http://ssrcoop.info/index.php/component/jevents/monthcalendar/2017/9/-?Itemid=101
https://www.facebook.com/ssrcoop/

